MINUTES

SELECTMEN’S MEETING

GRIFFIN ROOM, TOWN HALL

MONDAY, JANUARY 14, 2019

6:30 P.M.

SELECTMEN PRESENT:   Ballantine, Howell, Kavanagh, MacAskill, McManus

OTHERS PRESENT:   Town Administrator Christopher Clark, Carolyn Carey, Ginny Hewitt, Richard Waystack, Leo Cakounes, and others.

WEEKLY BRIEFING
Ginny Hewitt, Library Director, announced the Library exterior preservation project is coming to a close and it looks beautiful.  She further announced that there is a link on their website to the digitalized Annual Town Reports and discussed new Library services.
Mr. Waystack of the Board of Assessors announced that Governor Baker has signed the bill to allow Harwich senior taxpayers to have a $1,500 tax credit and noted that there are 17 days left to file an abatement.
CONSENT AGENDA
A. Minutes:
1. November 13, 2018 Regular Session
2. November 19, 2018 Regular Session
3. November 26, 2018 Regular Session
Mr. McManus moved approval of the Consent Agenda and the recommended actions thereon.  Mr. MacAskill seconded the motion and the motion carried by a unanimous vote.
PUBLIC HEARINGS/PRESENTATIONS (Not earlier than 6:30 P.M.)
A. Overview of the Short Term Rental Law – John Giorgio, KP Law
Mr. Giorgio outlined his memo to the Board dated January 8, 2019 as follows:  
Now that the Short-Term Rental Law has been enacted, KP Law will be sending out general guidance to our municipal clients. We are also expecting that the Department of Revenue will be issuing guidance documents in the near future. However, the Town may want to consider certain actions at the 2019 Annual Town Meeting to implement the new law. To that end, I am providing you with a preview of available options as you are preparing the warrant. 
There are, in fact, three local acceptance options available under the new law and one additional local option the Town may wish to consider: 1. The new law, Chapter 337 of the Acts of 2018 (the Act), revises G.L. e. 64G, §3A, to include short-term rentals among the list of establishments subject to the local excise tax. Specifically, the new law authorizes a local excise upon the transfer of occupancy by the operator of a room in a bed and breakfast establishment, hotel lodging house, short-term rental or motel located within the Town at a rate of not more than 6%. The Act defines short-term rental as: an owner-occupied, tenant-occupied or non-owner occupied property including, but not limited to, an apartment, house, cottage, condominium or a furnished accommodation that is not a hotel, motel, lodging house or bed and breakfast establishment, where: (i) at least 1 room or unit is rented to an occupant or sub-occupant; and (ii) all accommodations are reserved in advance; provided, however, that a private owner-occupied property shall be considered a single unit if leased or rented as such. It is my understanding, however, that the Town previously accepted G.L. c. 64G, §3A and set the rate at 4%. Accordingly, there is no need for the Town to accept the new §3A which extends the local excise tax to short-term rentals. Section 15 of the Act provides: "A city or town that accepted section 3A of chapter 64G of the General Laws before July, 1, 2019 shall be deemed to have accepted said section 3A of said chapter 64G for the purposes of this act." However, if the Town wishes to change the percentage amount of the tax, a new Town Meeting vote would be required. Please also be advised, however, that if the Town previously voted a home rule petition to establish a rooms excise tax on short-term rentals, it is unlikely that the General Court will act on any such petitions in light of the passage of the new Act. The new tax will apply to a change of occupancy starting on or after July 1, 2019, that is booked on or after January 1, 2019. It is expected that the Department of Revenue will shortly be issuing guidance to municipalities and operators as to the specifics of charging and remitting the tax to the Commonwealth. 2. The new law adds G.L. c. 64G, §3D (a) which authorizes a community impact fee of not more than 3 percent of the total amount of rent for each transfer of occupancy of a professionally managed unit. A professionally managed unit is defined as "1 of 2 or more shortterm rental units that are located in the same city or town, operated by the same operator and are not located within a single-family two-family, or three-family dwelling that includes the operator's primary residence." Adoption of the community impact fee is only available if the Town accepts or has already accepted section 3A, and the acceptance vote for section 3D(a) must be separate from the vote to accept section 3A. Unlike the rooms tax under section 3A, which is paid to the Commonwealth and then remitted to the Town quarterly, the community impact fee under section 3D (a) is paid monthly by the operator directly to the Town and the Town is required to dedicate not less than 35% of the community impact fees it receives to affordable housing or local infrastructure projects. 3. The new law also adds G.L. c. 64G, §3D(b) which would allow the Town, upon an acceptance vote by Town Meeting, to impose a community impact fee of not more than 3% upon each transfer of occupancy of a short-term rental that is located within a two-family or threefamily dwelling that includes the operator's primary residence. The same requirements for payment directly to the Town and dedicating not less than 35% of the short-term rental impact fees to affordable housing or local infrastructure projects apply as well. 4. Although this next option has been available since enactment of the Municipal Modernization Act in 2016, it may be of particular relevance with the passage of the Short-Term Rental Legislation. If the Town accepts G.L. c. 40, §5B, the Town can dedicate not less than 25% of the local rooms excise tax to any stabilization fund. This would include any new revenue generated from short-term rentals. The Town must accept paragraph 4 of §5B at Town Meeting, establish the stabilization fund (if an appropriate one does not already exist), and designate the percentage of the room excise (not less than 25%) to be deposited in the stabilization fund. No further appropriation into the fund is required. For example, if the Town desires to dedicate 50% of the new rooms excise for affordable housing purposes, Town Meeting would have to vote by a two-thirds vote to establish a new Affordable Housing Special Purpose Stabilization Fund, vote to accept Paragraph 4 of G.L. c. 40, §513, and vote that 50% of the rooms excise tax to be deposited into the fund. One potential drawback of this approach is that any appropriation from the stabilization fund by Town Meeting would require a two-thirds vote, and the revenue so dedicated would not be available for appropriation for general fund expenses. 
Cape and Islands Water Protection Fund 
In addition, Harwich is included in the Cape Cod and Islands Water Protection Fund which is a Trust established pursuant to §2 of the Act (G.L. c. 21C, §19). G.L. c. 64G, §3C provides for a 2.75% additional rooms excise tax to be collected by the Commonwealth for transfers of occupancy of units located in Towns on the Cape and Islands the Management Board may, pursuant to a Memorandum of Understanding with the DEP, expend up to 10% of the annual revenue in the Fund to contract with a regional planning agency, an institution of higher education or non-profit corporation to evaluate and report on the efficacy of adaptive management measures to reduce nitrogen pollution, monitor water quality, and conduct water quality monitoring. Accordingly, I do not expect that the full amount of the 2.75% tax will be available for distribution by the Management Board. Local Regulation Finally, §14 of the Act expressly authorizes a municipality by ordinance or bylaw to regulate operators subject to the rooms excise tax and who have registered pursuant to G.L, c. 62C, §67. The bylaw may: (i) regulate the existence or location of operators under this section within the city or town, including regulating the class of operators and number of local licenses or permits issued to operators under this section and the number of days a person may operate and rent out an accommodation in a calendar year; (ii) require the licensing or registration of operators within the city or town; provided, however, that a city or town may: (A) accept a certificate of registration issued to an operator in accordance with section 67 of chapter 62C in lieu of requiring an operator to obtain a local license or registration under this section; or (B) issue a provisional license or registration to permit an operator to offer accommodations on temporary or seasonal basis; (iii) require operators to demonstrate that any properties or premises controlled, occupied, operated, managed or used as accommodations subject to the excise under this chapter are not subject to any outstanding building, electrical, plumbing, mechanical, fire, health, housing or zoning code enforcement, including any notices of violation, notices to cure, orders of abatement, cease and desist orders or correction notices; (iv) require properties or premises controlled, occupied, operated, managed or used by operators as an accommodation subject to the excise under this chapter to undergo health and safety inspections; provided, however, that the cost of any inspection conducted under this section shall be charged to and solely paid by the operator under this section; provided further, that after any initial health and safety inspection, the city or town may determine the frequency of any subsequent inspections; (v) establish a civil penalty for violation of an ordinance or by-law enacted pursuant to this section; provided, however, that a city or town that suspends or terminates an operator's right to operate an accommodation for a violation of any ordinance or bylaw shall notify the commissioner of revenue of the suspension or termination; and (vi) establish a reasonable fee to cover the costs associated with the local administration and enforcement of regulating operators and accommodations. Under this section, the Town may publish a public registry of all short-term rental accommodations including where the accommodation is located. This is an interesting provision because under section 1 of the Act, the state will be establishing a registry of all operators but is limited to only listing the name of the street and the municipality where the listing is located. If the Town is interested in developing its own regulations for short-term rentals, including limiting the number of licenses issued, we would be happy to work with the Town in drafting an appropriate bylaw. In this regard, however, you may be aware the city of Boston has been sued by Airbnb in connection with their respective ordinances regulating short-term rentals, and there have been some threats by the lodging industry to challenge at least the registry provisions of the new Act. It may, therefore, be prudent to wait until the Courts have addressed these legal challenges before proceeding with the enactment of a local bylaw. It is important to note that the new law does not specify whether the bylaw must be a general bylaw or a zoning bylaw. Furthermore, there is nothing in the new law that would preclude the adoption of a Board of Health regulation to address health and safety issues. It may come down to how the Town intends to regulate short-term rentals, if at all. As a general rule of thumb, a local general bylaw would be appropriate to establish a licensing and registry scheme, or to limit the number of licenses than can be issued. If, on the other hand, the Town is only interested in establishing an inspection program, a Board of Health regulation may be more appropriate for a health and safety inspection protocol. If the Town wanted to limit short-term rentals to particular areas within the town and/or to require a special permit use, a Zoning Bylaw would be the appropriate mechanism. Please let me know how the Town would like to proceed and whether you want us to draft some or all of the local acceptance provisions outlined above.
Mr. Giorgio took extensive questions from the Board including questions with regard to mechanisms for using the money for the Affordable Housing Trust, failure to register and the honor system, establishing a registry system, dedication of Local Options tax revenue to varied purposes, zoning, and impact fees.
With regard to the Cape and Islands Water Protection Fund, Mr. Giorgio took questions on administrative fees, responsibilities of the Management Board, and loans versus grants.
B. POCCA – Use of Glyphosate (“Roundup”) – Laura Kelley
Chairman Kavanagh explained that the agenda item was not sufficiently advertised and the agenda used an acronym which is prohibited by the Attorney General’s office.  She invited Ms. Kelley to give her presentation without public comment and no action by the Board or to come back for a full public hearing.  She asked how Ms. Kelley would like to proceed.  Mr. Howell said it should come through the Board of Health with their recommendation and Mr. Clark agreed that this should start with the Board of Health.  Ms. Kelley said she would go to the Board of Health first and asked for a hearing on February 11, 2019.  Mr. Clark said he didn’t know if February 11, 2019 would work for publication deadlines and Mr. McManus said he didn’t know if the Board of Health could take it up prior to that.  Mr. MacAskill said we didn’t alert the public we were going to discuss a town-wide ban on a product that is legal to sell and he would recuse himself on this as he feels they shouldn’t be discussing this at all and Chairman Kavanagh agreed.  Ms. Kelley said the product is illegal to ban but rather she is asking towns to not use the product on town owned land.  Mr. Clark said the posting is insufficient and the Board agreed it should be brought back.
NEW BUSINESS
A. Request for permission to close Villa Roma from January 5, 2019 until the first week in March 2019 for repairs and general maintenance on interior and exterior
Mr. Ballantine moved to approve the request. Mr. Howell seconded the motion and the motion carried by a unanimous vote.
B. Request for permission to close the Cape Sea Grill for the month of February for cleaning and renovations
Mr. Ballantine moved to approve the request. Mr. Howell seconded the motion and the motion carried by a unanimous vote.
OLD BUSINESS
A. Review and Approval of the Draft Land Use Control Regulation
Mr. Clark noted that this is reaffirming that they already voted the Land Use Controls with the change as requested by the State, that it is going to be a phased approval.  Mr. Howell moved that we approve it in a phased manner as per the recommendation of the Town Administrator.  Mr. McManus seconded the motion.  Mr. Clark had reservations about the wording on the agenda and it was agreed to bring this item back.  He said we would add more detail to the agenda item.  Mr. Howell withdrew his motion and Mr. McManus withdrew his second.  Mr. McManus asked that the agenda include a properly worded motion.
TOWN ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT
A. Dog Hearing – February 6, 2019
Mr. Clark noted that we provided the rabies information and the results of the quarantine within 24 hours to Ms. Wilson.  He noted that the hearing will be February 6th.  He said the Chief is conducting an internal review of what happened, he is finalizing the report and he would like to have the Chief in to report to the Board.
B. Assistant Town Administrator Position
Mr. Clark noted that we have the advertisement out to be back by February 15th and there is no change to the job description.  Chairman Kavanagh said she would like to have this as an agenda item.
C. Departmental Reports 
There was no discussion on this item.
ADJOURNMENT
Mr. Howell moved to adjourn at 8:09 p.m.  Mr. Ballantine seconded the motion and the motion carried by a unanimous vote.
Respectfully submitted,

Ann Steidel

Recording Secretary
Board of Selectmen minutes
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